
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. F903005

RENE CIENFUEGOS-MENDOZA CLAIMANT

DOBBS COATING SYSTEMS RESPONDENT
UNINSURED

OPINION FILED MARCH 7, 2013

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in
Springdale, Washington County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EVELYN BROOKS, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

Respondent was not represented by counsel.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On December 18, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.  A notice dated October 24, 2012,

was mailed to the parties setting this matter for hearing on

December 18, 2012.  The respondent’s copy was mailed via certified

and regular mail.  The Commission’s file contains a certified mail

notice indicating that Lisa Lowery signed for the certified notice

on October 26, 2012.  The respondent failed to appear at the

scheduled hearing.

The issues to litigate are limited to the following:

1. To determine the amount of medical costs related to the

claimant’s compensable injury that is the responsibility of the

respondent.

2. To determine if the claimant has reached the end of his

healing period and if the claimant has reached the end of his

healing period, to determine what date the healing period ended.



2

3. To determine the amount of indemnity benefits owed to the

claimant by the respondent.

The claimant, in this matter, is a fifty-five-year-old male

who sustained compensable injuries to his face/head and lower back

on January 20, 2009.  On November 7, 2011, the Full Commission

filed an opinion in this matter after receiving an opinion from the

Arkansas Court of Appeals that reversed and remanded the Full

Commission opinion filed July 27, 2010.  As a result of those

proceedings, the Full Commission affirmed and adopted the

administrative law judge’s February 24, 2010, opinion and order.

Following are the findings of fact and conclusions of law from that

opinion which are now the law of this case:

“1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation
Commission has jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On January 20, 2009, the relationship of
employee uninsured employer existed between
the parties.

3. The claimant has failed to prove that he
sustained a compensable injury to his thoracic
spine, on January 20, 2009. Specifically, he
has failed to establish by medical evidence,
which is supported by “objective findings”,
the actual existence of any physical injury to
his thoracic spine.

4. On January 20, 2009, the claimant sustained
compensable injuries to his face/head and
lower back. Specifically, he has established
the actual existence of these injuries by
medical evidence, which is supported by
“objective findings”. He has further proven by
the greater weight of the credible evidence
that these injuries arose out of and occurred
in the course of his employment with the
respondent, were caused by a specific
incident, resulted in external and internal
physical harm to his body, required medical
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services, and resulted in disability (at least
temporarily).

5. The medical services rendered to the
claimant by and at the direction of Carolyn
Nutter, Daniel Briley, and personnel at the
emergency room of Washington Regional Medical
Center for the claimant’s face/head, and lower
back difficulties constitute reasonably
necessary medical services for the claimant’s
compensable injuries to these portions of his
body. The medical services recommended by Ms.
Nutter, in the form of an evaluation by Dr.
Luke Knox of the claimant’s lower back and
radicular difficulties, constitutes reasonably
necessary medical services for the claimant’s
compensable low back injury.  Specifically,
the claimant has proven by the greater weight
of the credible evidence that such medical
services were necessitated by or connected
with his compensable injuries and were
reasonable in light of the potential benefit
that these services offer in returning the
claimant to as near his pre-injury state as
the permanent character of the injury may
allow.

6. The claimant has been rendered temporarily
totally disabled by the effects of his
compensable injuries from January 20, 2009
through, at least, the date of his evaluation
by Dr. Luke Knox.  Specifically, the claimant
has proven by the greater weight of the
credible evidence that she [sic] has continued
within his healing period from the effects of
at least his compensable back injury and has
been rendered totally disabled from performing
regular gainful employment as a result of this
injury for the foregoing period.

7. The claimant was paid his regular salary by
the respondent from January 20, 2009 through
February 28, 2009. Therefore, he would not be
entitled to receive any temporary total
disability benefits for his temporary total
disability during this period by the
provisions of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-807(b).

8. The claimant also received some weekly
payments from the respondent in lieu of
compensation for some period of time after
February 28, 2009.  Pursuant to the provisions
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of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-807 (a), the
respondent is entitled to a credit for such
payments against the temporary total
disability benefits herein awarded.

9. The respondent has denied the occurrence of
any compensable injuries to the claimant’s
face/head, thoracic spine, and lumbar spine
and has controverted this claim in its
entirety.

10. A reasonable fee for the claimant’s
attorney is the maximum statutory attorney’s
fee on all controverted benefits herein
awarded to the claimant or that may be awarded
to the claimant in the future.”

A hearing was conducted in this matter on December 18, 2012,

in the Springdale office of the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation

Commission.  The claimant and his attorney appeared for that

hearing; however, the uninsured respondent failed to appear.

Commission Exhibit No. 1 and 2 are a copy of the notice of hearing

and the United Postal Service’s delivery of certified mail

acknowledgment respectfully.

After review of the medical records and the credible testimony

of the claimant, I find that the respondent is responsible for the

medical treatment provided by AR Gatewood Emergency Room in the

amount of $19,258.00 and Washington Regional Medical Center in the

amount of $15,500.40.  The respondent is also responsible for

reimbursement to the claimant for prescription medication in the

amount of $845.51.  The above reflected amounts only reflect

medical treatment that was received prior to the December 18, 2012,

hearing in this matter.

After review of the medical records and credible testimony in

this matter, I find that the claimant remained in his healing
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period at least through the December 18, 2012, hearing in this

matter.  As such, the respondent shall pay the claimant the sum of

$58,410.00 which represents temporary total disability from

February 28, 2009, to December 18, 2012, at a rate of $295.00 per

week.  That rate was set forth as a stipulation of the parties in

the administrative law judge’s opinion filed February 24, 2010,

which was eventually affirmed and adopted by the Full Commission

and is now the law of this case.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the respondent is responsible for the reasonable and necessary

medical treatment provided to the claimant for his compensable

injury through AR Gatewood Emergency Room in the amount of

$19,258.00 and Washington Regional Medical Center in the amount of

$15,500.40.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the respondent is responsible for payment in the form of

reimbursement to the claimant for prescription medication that is

associated with his reasonable and necessary medical treatment for

his compensable injuries in the amount of $845.51.
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3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he remained in his healing period through at least December

18, 2012.

4. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

February 28, 2009, to December 18, 2012.  From February 28, 2009,

to December 18, 2012, there is a period of 198 weeks.  The claimant

is to be reimbursed at the rate of $295.00 per week.  This makes

the respondent responsible for paying the claimant temporary total

disability in the amount of $58,410.00.

5. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that his attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in this matter

commensurate with the indemnity benefits awarded herein and the

Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.  The claimant’s attorney is

entitled to an attorney’s fee in the amount of $14,602.50, with one

half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the respondents in

addition to such benefits and one half of said attorney's fee to be

withheld by the respondents from such benefits pursuant to Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-715.  The claimant has  reserved all other issues

in this matter.

ORDER

The respondent shall pay AR Gatewood Emergency Room the amount

of $19,258.00 for the claimant’s reasonable and necessary medical

treatment related to his compensable injury.
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The respondent shall pay Washington Regional Medical Center

the amount of $15,500.40 for the claimant’s reasonable and

necessary medical treatment related to his compensable injury.

The respondent shall reimburse the claimant $845.51 for

prescription medications the claimant paid for out of pocket due to

his reasonable and necessary medical treatment associated with his

compensable injuries.

The respondent shall pay the claimant the sum of $58,410.00 in

the form of temporary total disability benefits.

The claimant’s attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee that

totals $14,602.50, with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid

by the respondents in addition to such benefits and one half of

said attorney's fee to be withheld by the respondents from such

benefits pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


